46 PAPERSIEMed. EuroMeS(o series

The Impact of Migration Policies on the EU's Image as a Value-Driven Normative Actor

Çiğdem Üstün



T



Consortium formed by:



MINISTERIO DE ASUNTOS EXTERIORES, UNIÓN EUROPEA Y COOPERACIÓN Ajuntament 🕀 de Barcelona

Board of Trustees - Business Council:

Corporate Sponsors



Partner Institutions



PapersIEMed.

Publication: European Institute of the Mediterranean Editorial Coordinator: Cristina Sala Proof-reading: Neil Charlton Layout: Núria Esparza Print ISSN: 2565-2419 Digital ISSN: 2565-2427 Legal deposit: B 27451-2019 December 2019

This series of Papers brings together the result of research projects presented at the EuroMeSCo Annual Conference 2018. On the occasion of the EuroMeSCo Annual Conference "Changing Euro-Mediterranean Lenses", held in Rabat on 12-13 July 2018, distinguished analysts presented indeed their research proposals related to developments in Europe and their impact on how Southern Mediterranean states perceive the EU and engage in Euro-Mediterranean cooperation mechanisms. More precisely, the papers articulated around three main tracks: how strategies and policies of external actors, including the European Union, impact on Southern Mediterranean countries; how the EU is perceived by the neighbouring states in the light of new European and Euro-Mediterranean dynamics; and what is the state of play of Euro-Mediterranean relations, how to revitalize them and overcome spoilers.



This publication has been produced with the assistance of the European Union. The contents of this publication are the sole responsibility of the authors and can in no way be taken to reflect the views of the European Union or the European Institute of the Mediterranean.

CONTENTS

The Impact of Migration Policies on the EU's Image as a Value-Driven Normative Actor^{*}

Çiğdem Üstün**

INTRODUCTION	6
DEFINING THE EU AS A VALUE-DRIVEN NORMATIVE ACTOR	8
EU MIGRATION POLICIES OUTSIDE ITS BORDERS:	
EXTERNALISING AND SECURITISING	12
Turkey and Libya as Migration Gatekeepers	16
EU MIGRATION POLICIES INSIDE ITS BORDERS:	
RIGHTS-BASED OR INTERESTS-BASED?	22
CONCLUSION	28
REFERENCES	32

* I would like to thank Professor Neil Robinson, who provided me with a perfect environment to work on this article at the University of Limerick, and Fiona O'Gorman for her feedback and thoughts on the paper. Also special thanks to the reviewers and editors for their patience and inputs.

** Associate Professor, International Relations Department, Faculty of Economics, Administrative and Social Sciences, Nişantaşı University, İstanbul.

Introduction

Vain EU integration policies, hostilities towards refugees in host countries, the deaths of hundreds of people in the Central and Eastern Mediterranean routes towards Europe, the ineffectiveness of the EU in formulating humane policies to be adopted by all its Member States (MSs), opt-outs, the images of these states closing their borders with electric wired fences to prevent people in need from entering their territory... These are some of the things that come to our minds when one speaks about migration and Europe. It was said that "EU governments only seem able to agree on outsourcing responsibility and insourcing misery" in relation to migration policies just before the Summit of June 2018 (Human Rights Watch, 2018). Due to the Syrian War, there are 6.6 million internally displaced persons and over 5.5 million people have fled the country since 2011, according to the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR, 2018). In 2016, there were almost 750,000 asylum seekers in Germany and, in 2017, this number went down to almost 300,000 (Eurostat, 2017). Other EU countries accepted a far smaller number of applicants in the same years. Along with these, the EU has been putting a lot of effort into externalisation and securitisation as part of its external immigration policies, casting a cloud on its valuedriven normative actorness.

On the domestic front, the lack of consistency in integration policies among the Member States thickened this cloud. The EU's distinct ability to be a normative actor in its neighbourhood and in global politics has been debated widely in the literature. Starting from this premise, this paper aims to answer the question of whether the EU can be defined as a normative actor when it comes to its immigration policies. The paper will assess the normative actorness of the EU in the light of migration and asylum policies in the last two decades and the effects of its reaction to the largescale arrival of migrants and asylum seekers from 2015 on. The first part of the paper starts by asking about the meaning of being a normative actor and provides some debate on the normative actorness of the EU. In the second part, the paper dwells upon the policies that the EU adopted both at the domestic and external levels. This part discusses externalisation, securitisation, consistency and credibility, followed by answers to the question of whether the non-EU countries see the EU as an international actor with a high impact factor, promoting norms and values or not. The paper concludes by providing three concrete policy suggestions to be followed if the EU should be perceived as a normative value-driven actor.

Defining the EU as a Value-Driven Normative Actor

The normative power of the EU has been one of the most criticised characteristics of its foreign policy, on the one hand, but was also presented as a flagship, differentiating its role as a global actor, on the other. Especially after the formulation of the European Neighbourhood Policy (ENP), the EU's role as a benign international actor – in comparison to other global powers, such as Russia and the United States (US) – was perceived as an advantage in dealing with Mediterranean and Black Sea countries. The normative content of the EU in external affairs and its ability to be a value-driven actor were topics of interest (Schimmelfennig, 2012) due to the potential of Europe in protecting human rights, first in its neighbourhood and then at a more global level. There is abundant literature on Europeanisation beyond the EU and the impact of relations with the EU on respect for human rights and the rule of law in neighbouring countries and beyond. Europe was called a "civilian power" in the 1970s by Duchene (Manners & Diez, 2007) and, in the 2000s, "normative power" became the buzzword.

As part of its foreign policy and security strategy, the EU promoted good governance in its neighbourhood and used political conditionality to push these countries to implement and respect the rule of law. The European Security Strategy of 2003 read: "Spreading good governance, supporting social and political reform, dealing with corruption and abuse of power, establishing the rule of law and protecting human rights are the best means of strengthening the international order" (Council of the European Union, 2003).

According to Manners, the EU is normatively different and promotes "universal norms and principles" in its relations with non-members (Manners, 2002). Manners and Diez define normative power as "a power in which influence is exerted by norms themselves rather than military arsenals or economic incentives," and differentiate between civilian and normative power since "normative power can use military power when appropriate such as humanitarian intervention" (Manners & Diez, 2007). Bicchi argued that the EU's actions embrace a set of universal values that distinguishes "normative power Europe" from other international actors (Bicchi, 2006).

While the normative character of the EU has been presented as a valuable asset, it was not immune to criticisms. For instance, the EU lacked unity in its foreign policies; it was an unequal economic counterpart due to its protectionist stands in trade agreements, thus the word partnership in economic terms has been perceived as misleading; and it is a politically weak actor at the global level (Larsen, 2014). Hyde-Price argued that defining EU foreign and security policies as ethically transforming the world is problematic since:

"It leaves the EU open to the charge of hypocrisy when it proclaims its ethical intentions but then pursues policies that favour European interests; reduces the Union to a weak and ineffective actor in an international system disfigured by security competition; and the outcomes are tragically at variance with the original good intentions" (Hyde-Price, 2008).

Similarly, Bouris in relation to EU policies towards Israel stated that:

"The concept of NPE [Normative Power Europe] also faces limitations when it comes to the promotion of democracy. The first of these is that there is a huge gap between the EU's rhetoric and reality. The EU has never made a serious attempt to challenge, for example, Israel's policies and its continuous violations of human rights or to apply any sanctions to it. In this way, all these norms that the NPE promotes such as 'democratisation', 'respect for human rights', 'good governance' and much more turn out to be empty words and make the EU lose credibility" (Bouris, 2011).

Seeberg's criticisms over the ENP Action Plan with Lebanon also highlight the inconsistency of EU policies suggesting that it pursues a realist agenda disguised in normative policies (Seeberg, 2009). Criticisms of EU foreign policy increased as it proved ineffective in dealing with the new developments and conflicts in its neighbourhood. The EU's delayed reaction to the Orange Revolution in Ukraine (Johansson-Nogués, 2007), the more security-oriented policies of the Member States towards the Western Balkans (Noutcheva, 2007), the 5-day-war in Georgia, the Arab revolts, and the Russian annexation of Crimea are some of the historical turning points when the EU lacked any ability to intervene as a normative power. Nevertheless, research carried out before the 2015 migration crisis shows that "perceptions of the EU as a normative power are more prominent in the countries neighbouring the EU" (Larsen, 2014) than in remote regions, such as Southeast Asia and Latin America. Diez and Pace argue that EU institutions - i.e. the Commission, the Council and the Parliament - have made an effort to self-construct and represent an image of the "EU as a force for good and that much of the normative power discourse is not about an objective analysis of EU behaviour but rather about the construction of an identity" (Diez & Pace, 2007).

When one describes normative power, concepts such as peace, democracy, human rights, the rule of law and international law stand out rather than strategic goals: "a normative goal pursues international regularisation in a manner that binds the

behaviour of all parties" (Tocci, 2008). If we take this as a litmus test for the EU to be considered as a normative power, the 2015 *migration crisis* demonstrated that the EU departed from international regulations and sought strategic goals such as migration management, protection of any sort of interests and security.

Manners determines three aspects to evaluate if an actor is behaving as a normative power: principles, actions and impact. According to his definition, normative power should be seen as legitimate in the principles promoted; and legitimacy of principles in world politics comes from previously established international conventions, treaties, agreements and so on. An actor should be able to be persuasive in actions in order to promote these principles through socialisation, partnership and ownership (Manners, 2009).

If we look at the EU's recent policies on various *crises*, it can be argued that it was not successful in defending human rights, the rule of law and democratisation, and that the impact of its policies has been questioned severely. Börzel, Dandashly and Risse argue that during the Arab revolts external actors found themselves walking a fine line between principled support for human rights and democracy, on the one hand, and security and stability, on the other. According to them, although the EU and the US seek to promote human rights and democratisation – since in the long-term peace and prosperity can be achieved in a more democratic environment in the region –, the EU's response to the Arab revolts was neither coherent nor consistent. Research has shown that the EU did not suffer from problems of actorness any more than other democratic states (Börzel, Dandashly, & Risse, 2015). However, in contrast to other democratic states, the EU had portrayed itself as a force for good whose central component was that "it exists as being different to pre-existing political forms" (Manners, 2001). Consistency has also been perceived as a central component of a policy to be considered as credible. Nicolaïdis and Nicolaïdis argue that:

"Fundamentally, normative power can only be applied credibly under a key condition: consistency between internal policies and external prescriptions and actions [...] Nevertheless, at least initially, the democratic peace argument won the day in the design of the EMP [European Mediterranean Policy] simply because this is the narrative at the core of the EU construct itself, and one increasingly applied to its relations with the rest of the world" (Nicolaïdis & Nicolaïdis, 2006).

EU Migration Policies Outside its Borders: Externalising and Securitising Externalisation has been described as "extraterritorial actions to prevent migrants from entering the legal jurisdictions of destination countries or regions or making them legally inadmissible without individually considering the merits of their protection claims" (Frelick, Kysel, & Podkul, 2016). It has also been defined as a system for off-shoring the migration process and shifting its associated burden (Katz, 2017). According to the literature, externalisation has two main components. The first is the use of classical migration control instruments such as border control; measures to combat irregular migration, smuggling and trafficking; asylum systems' capacity-building; and migration management in transit countries. The second component is a series of provisions to facilitate the return of asylum seekers and irregular migrants to third countries (Boswell, 2003).

Although externalisation has been a policy of the EU for decades, it became more of a debated issue recently, since 2015 marked the worst *migration crisis* since the aftermath of the Second World War (Bendixsen, 2016). In the aftermath of the Arab revolts, the number of migrants arriving to EU borders through the Eastern and Central Mediterranean routes was on the rise. As a response to this increase, the EU leaned towards externalisation and securitisation of migration policies, resulting in "[the] EU contradicting itself in the fields of democracy promotion, rule of law, and human rights, which are based on the EU's self-perception as a normative power" (Demelhuber, 2011). The Union had already been accused of ignoring the repressive practices of autocratic regimes and chaotic states with records of violations of human rights (Richey, 2013) in the region, even before the debates on the negative effects of externalisation and securitisation and securitisation.

As securitisation began to frame immigration policies and immigrants began to be perceived as potential security threats, the aspirations for externalisation were amplified. In 1999, with the Tampere Council Conclusions, externalisation became a clear policy: "The European Council calls for assistance to countries of origin and transit to be developed in order to promote voluntary return as well as to help the authorities of those countries to strengthen their ability to combat effectively trafficking in human beings and to cope with their readmission obligations towards the Union and the Member States." (European Council, 1999)

In 2002, in Seville, the European Council started to adopt a security-oriented approach towards migration while continuing its externalising efforts. The strategies adopted included combating irregular immigration, joint operations at external borders, and integration of immigration policy in relations with third countries (Koff, 2017). The Hague Programme, which was operational between 2005 and 2010, developed a European

asylum system, partnerships with third countries to prevent irregular immigration, the utilisation of biometrics in border control, and integration measures for migrants legally working in the EU (European Council, 2005).

According to the 2005 Strategy on the External Dimension of the Area of Freedom, Security and Justice, the political priorities of the EU were: protecting human rights; strengthening institutions; migration, asylum and border management; and the fight against terrorism and organised crime. In the light of these priorities, the EU decided to adopt a tailored approach to respond to challenges, which mainly involved encouraging flexibility and coordination between the different EU institutions and pillars while increasing partnerships with third countries (European Commission, 2005). The objectives of the 2005 Global Approach to Migration are defined as: "better organising legal migration, and fostering well-managed mobility; preventing and combating irregular migration, and eradicating trafficking in human beings; maximising the development impact of migration and mobility; promoting international protection, and enhancing the external dimension of asylum" (European Commission, 2019).

It was also argued that, since 2010, EU migration policy focused on reducing irregular and unwanted migration while opening up for migrants who were viewed favourably (Palm, 2016). In 2011, the Global Approach to Migration and Mobility was published with the key objective of becoming a more strategic, more efficient framework for managing migration. Some countries and regions – i.e. Turkey, the Western Balkans, Russia, India, China, Nigeria, South Africa, the US, Canada and Australia – were highlighted as potential mobility partners with which to establish bilateral dialogues.

The adoption of a common EU agenda on migration and mobility was also recommended. From 2015 on, the European Agenda on Migration focused more on Frontex operations, targeting criminal smuggling networks, relocation and resettlement mechanisms, and maximising the development benefits for countries of origin, taking stronger action in order to make sure that third countries fulfil their obligations and readmit their nationals (European Commission, 2015). In 2016, the Migration Partnership Framework identified short-term measures in line with the European Agenda on Migration, these being specific operations, the fight against smugglers, facilitating further returns and resettlement, and more financial aid to Africa, Lebanon, Jordan and Syria (European Commission, 2016b). Another policy framework of the Union, the ENP, also became an important instrument to externalise migration through mobility partnerships and readmission agreements in the 2000s. Both in the Eastern and Southern neighbourhood, the EU signed mobility partnerships with non-EU countries, i.e. Moldova in 2008, Georgia in 2009, Armenia in 2011, Belarus in 2016, Morocco in 2013, Jordan in 2014 and Tunisia in 2014. It also signed readmission agreements with its neighbouring countries and with others falling outside the scope of the ENP – such as China, Hong Kong SAR, Macau SAR, Pakistan, Russia and Sri Lanka –, which proves the EU's efforts to increase the number of gatekeepers as part of its external migration policies. Although some of these agreements are not ratified, their mere existence demonstrates the intentions of the Union.

Literature on the ENP also highlights a change in policy implementation, suggesting that as the narrative turned into a more security-oriented one, the lesser norms and values have been considered in policy-making. Literature on this change suggests three different periods, in which different narratives prevailed: stability, good governance and prosperity until 2010; democratisation and inclusiveness until 2013; and instability and security in the following years (Cianciara, 2017).

In the 2010s, the European External Action Service (EEAS) started prioritising migration as an issue in all of its dealings with third countries and Mogherini said that "[migration] is not only a humanitarian emergency but also a security crisis since smuggling networks are linked to and finance terrorist activities" (Geddes & Hadj-Abdou, 2018). From that time on, it became very difficult to separate security policies and immigration policies. Project Seahorse, the Seahorse Network, Seahorse Cooperation Centres and the West Sahel Project were already examples of transnational police operations to stop irregular migration from West Africa (Casas-Cortes, Cobarrubias, & Pickles, 2016).

As security-focused approaches became more visible and acceptable, three big operations against *illegal* migration and human trafficking were put into place: the EU Naval Force Med Operation Sophia, Fontex's Operation Triton and NATO's Standing Maritime Group 2 deployment in the Aegean Sea. Over the years, the budget allocated to Frontex increased from €93 million in 2010 to €320 million in 2018 (Nielsen, 2018). Besides, Germany, Greece and Turkey requested NATO's involvement in the Aegean Sea and in February 2016 NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg announced that the Alliance had agreed to join the international efforts to prevent illegal activities in the area (Fitzgerald & Ruhrmann, 2016). In addition to these operations, the Rapid Border Intervention Teams (RABIT) were established in order to provide emergency assistance to EU Member States and Schengen area countries.

In 2018, another step to further externalise immigration control was discussed under the framework of regional disembarkation platforms. Originally, this idea was formulated in a 2003 policy paper – A New Vision for Refugees – by then British PM Tony Blair. His

idea was that the EU should establish Regional Protection Areas near refugee origin countries in order to contain them (Bendixsen, 2016) and serve as off-shore processing centres (Katz, 2017).

At the time, this idea was not accepted; however, 15 years after, the European Council, in its conclusions of 28-29 June 2018, "invited the Council and the Commission to swiftly explore the concept of regional disembarkation platforms, in close cooperation with relevant third countries, as well as the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) and the International Organisation for Migration (IOM)" (European Commission, 2018). The concept of disembarkation platforms triggered hostile reactions in North African countries. The Libyan FM Mohamed Al-Taher Siala was one of the most vocal opponents of this concept and stated that "all North African countries reject this proposal – Tunisia, Algeria, Morocco and Libya" (ArabNews, 2018). The Moroccan FM Nasser Bourita also asserted that he "sees disembarkation platforms as inappropriate and a counterproductive solution to the migration situation" (Melicherová, 2019).

The EU's concentric circles approach¹ and securitisation policies have been aimed at preventing the people in need from reaching the EU borders throughout the years. Instability and security narratives use strategies, grand strategies and interests in shaping the policies towards neighbouring countries and beyond. The 2016 EU Global Strategy, and the report evaluating its progress, state that security and defence are essential components for a credible EU in the world (European External Action Service [EEAS], 2017). The dealings with Turkey and Libya in the aftermath of the 2015 *migration crisis* can be seen as complimentary to the Global Strategy, providing security and serving the interests of the Union in relation to migration.

Turkey and Libya as Migration Gatekeepers

Relations with Libya and Turkey played a special role in the externalisation and securitisation of EU migration policies. In the 2000s, the Italian islands of Linosa and Lampedusa, in the Central Mediterranean, were the main gates for asylum seekers coming from Africa to Europe. In 2009, Italian and Libyan authorities agreed on further controlling irregular migration but, during the Arab revolts, the flows of migrants increased again and, in 2013, more than 360 individuals drowned while trying to reach EU soil. In the Aegean Sea, the situation was not very different: thousands of people tried to reach the Greek islands of Lesbos, Chios and Rhodes from Turkey. In order to prevent these people from reaching European borders, the EU pushed for gate-keeping policies and

¹ At the end of the 1990s, the concentric circles approach towards migration foresaw linking neighbours of Schengen states to a similar system, which should be brought increasingly into line with the first circle's standards, particularly with regard to visa, border control and readmission policies. A third circle of states – comprising the Commonwealth of Independent States area, Turkey and North Africa – will then concentrate primarily on transit checks and combating facilitator networks, and a fourth circle (Middle East, China, black Africa) on eliminating push factors (Furness, 2000).

fencing measures, which actively targeted *illegal* migrants in order to arrest and then expel them (Triandafyllidou, 2014).

In March 2016, the EU-Turkey statement regarding the control of migrants' crossings from Turkey to EU soil foresaw that all irregular migrants arriving in the Greek islands will be automatically returned to Turkey and that, in exchange, EU Member States would take one Syrian refugee from Turkey for every Syrian returned from the islands. This statement – a.k.a. *deal* – included financial aid to Turkey aimed at developing projects for the migrants living in its territory. In 2017, the Maltese PM Joseph Muscat proposed that the so-called *migration deal* with Turkey should be an example for a *deal* with Libya.

In November 2017, a Joint Statement on the Migration Situation in Libya was published and in this declaration the actors praised the Turkish *deal* for halting migration to EU countries and stated that: "We will step up our work with Libya as the main country of departure as well as with its North African and sub-Saharan neighbours" (Council of the European Union, 2017). According to this statement, Libya's capacity-building in managing migrants and refugees, the improvement of the conditions of the migrants living in the country and the disruption of human trafficking routes were the main priorities. The EU also declared that it will be funding 15,000 additional assisted voluntary returns and speed up the support for the emergency transit mechanism with at least 1,000 resettlements by February 2018 (EEAS, 2018).

As the declaration makes references to the *deal* with Turkey, analysts criticised the EU by arguing that "a similar result is unlikely in the immediate term in the Central Mediterranean because of the continuing instability in Libya" (Asiedu, 2017). The declaration was condemned because it does not make any reference to Libya's international legal obligations nor does it establish an independent monitoring mechanism (Nakache & Losier, 2017). It has also been argued that Turkey is a functioning state whereas in Libya the political situation is far from stable. And even then, the *deal* with Turkey has been widely criticised on the grounds of human rights, since it undermines access to fair and efficient asylum procedures (Tunaboylu & Alpes, 2017). The EU was accused of disregarding its own principles and the *deal* has indeed been a tool for the implementation of EU short-term policies, lacking any long-term perspective on strengthening ties with Turkey (Senyuva & Ustun, 2016) or promoting the rule of law and respect for human rights in the country.

Another issue raised regarding these policies was that they are in conflict with the Charter of the Fundamental Rights of the EU, which clearly states that collective expulsions are prohibited and the right to asylum shall be granted. In order to prevent scrutiny by EU institutions, such as the European Parliament and the Court of Justice of the EU, the *deal* with Turkey is not an agreement, but a statement, which was not adopted by the EU itself, but rather by the Heads of State/Government of its Member States (Slominski & Trauner, 2018).

The Director of the Migration Policy Centre criticised the EU by stating that:

"The high price tag of the EU-Turkey 'deal' has sent a message to other non-EU countries that their cooperation on migration is a commodity that is rapidly increasing in value, as well as a message to major refugee hosting countries – the vast majority of which are developing countries – that their responsibilities to the vulnerable and displaced are optional and can be outsourced" (Parent, 2016).

The *deal* between Turkey and the EU foresees that "all new irregular migrants crossing from Turkey to the Greek islands as of 20 March 2016 will be returned to Turkey" (Council of the European Union, 2016). This clause brought heated debate on the safe country principle and how the EU implements it. The EU Asylum Procedures Directive gives three options for resettlement: a normal safe third country, a European safe countries", which "ratified the European Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms, observes its provisions, including the standards relating to effective remedies and observes the provisions of the Geneva Convention without any geographical limitations" (Lehner, 2018).

Turkey applies a geographical limitation to the Geneva Convention, and only accepts the ones coming from the West as refugees.² On the one hand, human rights activists working on the issue criticised the *deal* on the grounds that Turkey cannot be accepted as a safe country due to this limitation. On the other hand, it was argued that these limitations do not constitute a problem since practices are more important than legal qualifications (Thym, 2016). Turkey gave assurances to the European Commission and adopted the Temporary Protection Regulation, which provided a framework for Syrian refugees' basic rights and access to social services, as well as a guarantee of the non-refoulement principle (Lehner, 2018). However, these assurances did not bring the debates on the matter to an end.

On the other hand, the EU's approach vis-à-vis Libya, which lacked any incentives in terms of political cooperation, led to the militarisation of migration policy and increased

² Turkey, while party to the 1951 Refugee Convention, maintains the geographical limitation only to people originating from Europe. Despite this limitation, it provides non-European refugees with protection and temporary asylum, pending UNHCR's search for durable solutions elsewhere.

concerns over asylum seekers and migrants' wellbeing since they were left at the mercy of militias and corrupt officials in the Central Mediterranean (Khadkiwala, 2016).

Articles 1 and 2 of the MoU between Italy and Libya highlight some key measures, such as the completion of Libya's southern land border control system; adjustments and funding for the local reception centres; and training for the Libyan personnel working in such centres, with a special focus on their ability to deal with immigration and human trafficking. Considering these shortcomings, the European Commission disclosed € 200 million for Libya and North Africa in order to increase the efforts to stop migrant boats within the country's territorial waters (European Commission, 2017).

Financial incentives were also used in the context of the *deal* between Turkey and the EU:

"The EU, in close cooperation with Turkey, will further speed up the disbursement of the initially allocated 3 billion EUR under the Facility for Refugees in Turkey and ensure funding of further projects for persons under temporary protection identified with swift input from Turkey before the end of March [...] Once these resources are about to be used to the full, and provided the above commitments are met, the EU will mobilise additional funding for the Facility of an additional 3 billion EUR up to the end of 2018" (Council of the European Union, 2016).

The UN Human Rights Commissioner Zeid Ra'ad al-Hussein stated that the EU's policy of helping Libyan authorities to detain migrants is inhuman and that "the suffering of migrants detained in Libya is an outrage to the conscience of humanity" (DW, 2017). UNHCR and the UN Support Mission in Libya referred to the situation as "a human rights crisis. The breakdown in the justice system has led to a state of impunity, in which armed groups, criminal gangs, smugglers and traffickers control the flow of migrants through the country" (Lewis, 2016).

Doctors Without Borders asked the EU to take the migrants to safe places rather than Libya. The roadmap outlined in Malta and the MoU signed between Italy and Libya in 2017 (Memorandum of Understanding, 2017) have been condemned by human rights activists, who state that "the Italians are outsourcing to Libya what they are prohibited from doing themselves" (Sea Watch, 2018). In the light of these statements, the image of the EU as a normative actor, promoting respect for human rights in international affairs, became further tainted. A recent survey conducted on the elites in the Southern

Neighbourhood region demonstrates that the perception of the EU's security policies and response to the *migration crisis* is overwhelmingly negative (Dark, 2018).

Thus, the external dimension of the EU migration policies contributed to the decreasing credibility of the Union and damaged its image as an exemplary normative power for various reasons: (1) due to its externalisation efforts, the EU has become an actor financially supporting countries that do not respect the rule of law and human rights; (2) it has adopted security-oriented policies to pursue strategic and pragmatic short-term interests; (3) neither Turkey as a candidate for accession to the Union, nor Libya as a neighbour, have embraced the EU's people-oriented principles – instead, the EU has adopted policies that contribute to building a "fortress Europe"; (4) finally, the EU adopted restrictive measures when it became clear that the rights-based approach could not be sustained.

EU Migration Policies Inside its Borders: Rights-Based or Interests-Based? Some of the EU's internal policies on migrants in relation to the labour market, employment and social inclusion also had a negative impact on its normative actorness and self-constructed force-for-good image abroad, since they demonstrated the EU's preference for interests-based policies rather than rights-based ones.

The Directive on "minimum standards on procedures in Member States for granting and withdrawing refugee status" gave states the right to detain applicants in special facilities; envisaged exceptional procedures; and put the notions of "safe countries of origin", "first countries of asylum" and "safe third countries" in the spotlight regarding criteria for rejection (Official Journal of the European Union, 2005). This Directive was criticised due to the fact that, according to it, the right to appeal for asylum may not prevent deportation. In 2008, the Directive on "common standards and procedures in Member States for returning illegally staying third-country nationals" was also condemned on the basis of protection of human rights, since it allowed the return of migrants while identifying their stay as illegal (Official Journal of the European Union, 2008). A year later, in 2009, the length of the detention period before expulsion increased from two to six months, and irregular residence could incur prison sentences of up to three years. In 2017, a new regulation for an entry-exit system was adopted to effectively register entry, exit and refusal of entry information of third-country nationals crossing the external borders of the Schengen area (Official Journal of the European Union, 2017). This new step by the EU, considered together with the cooperation mechanisms with third countries, has been perceived as a new tool for building a fortress Europe.

In September 2015, the EU adopted an emergency resettlement programme to allocate quotas for its Member States and relocate migrants after a vote in the Council of the EU by qualified majority, with the Czech Republic, Poland, Slovakia, Hungary and Latvia voting against and Denmark and Britain opting out (Traynor, 2015). The idea was to share the burden among all EU Member States; instead, it created tensions between them. Hungary and Slovakia asked the European Court of Justice (ECJ) to annul this programme arguing that quotas were not suitable to respond to the crisis. However, this was rejected by the ECJ on the basis that the agreement actually contributes to enabling Greece and Italy to deal with the crisis and that it is proportionate (BBC, 2017). Furthermore, the quota system created problems between the EU institutions, when the President of the European Council Donald Tusk wrote a letter to the EU27 leaders on migration and stated that "the issue of mandatory quotas has proven to be highly divisive and the approach has received disproportionate attention in the light of its impact on the ground; in this sense it has turned out to be ineffective" (Tusk, 2017).

In response to Tusk's letter, the European Commissioner for Migration Dimitris Avramopoulos said that Tusk's proposals were unacceptable and anti-European (Valero, 2017). As an alternative, Fernández-Huertas and Rapoport (2015) proposed an EU-wide market for tradable refugee quotas arguing that it would "allow for revealing information on the true costs of accommodating refugees in the participating countries, and it would allow and force countries to exploit their comparative advantages in either 'hosting' or 'funding'" (Fernández-Huertas & Rapoport, 2015). Their proposal underlines the need for attracting labour force to the EU. Member States' needs and labour policies differ from each other and immigrants' access to the labour market varies from country to country. These differences have an impact on the level of skills that migrants have in host countries: "Some countries like the UK and Ireland are characterized by a high skilled foreign born population while France, Germany and the Netherlands have low skilled foreign born population" (Paola & Brunello, 2016). For example, in the UK foreign workers can only apply for jobs included on the Shortage Occupation List; in Sweden, proof of identity and work permits are required; in Cyprus, asylum seekers can only work in lowskilled jobs; in Austria, employment is limited to seasonal work; and in Germany, the waiting period to access the labour market is around three months (Constant & Zimmerman, 2016).

However, the need to attract highly educated migrants is a common concern for all EU Member States. Thus, the EU Blue Card Scheme was upgraded in 2016 and it was estimated at the time that it would bring a positive annual economic impact of between $\in 1.4$ billion and $\in 6.2$ billion from additional highly skilled workers coming to the EU to take up jobs (European Commission, 2016a). This has been seen as a vital step to improve the EU's ability to attract and retain highly skilled workers in order to enhance the competitiveness of the EU's economy and cope with demographic challenges. This fact underpinned the perception that the Union's economic interests superseded normative principles, such as the protection of human rights, in the formulation of its immigration policies.

Member States differ regarding integration and social policies and there is indeed no EU competence on these matters. Countries like Sweden and Norway developed statesponsored integration programmes, while in others, such as the UK, immigrants are excluded in urban areas where they experience high levels of unemployment (Robila, 2018). The differences among the policies of the Member States and their treatment of migrants, refugees and asylum seekers have been heavily criticised by international organisations, human rights associations and related non-governmental organisations. Isolation of immigrants once they are already within EU borders; conditions in the camps where refugees and asylum seekers live; and policies preventing their integration within host societies have all been subjects of criticism. The Calais Jungle in France, which was one of the informal camps where refugees and asylum seekers lived in horrific conditions – without sanitation, proper shelter or food –, shut down in 2016, and has been at the centre of the debate on immigration policies ever since. Poor regulations and the way officials treated migrants in the camp resulted in an "experience of systematic abandonment, discrimination and coerced mobility while inside the EU that had led them on an uncertain path to northern France" (Davies, Isakjee, & Dhesi, 2017).

Policies concerning migrants' integration are multidimensional and divergent among Member States. Some of them prefer central government coordination, while others opt for more local involvement in the policy-making structures. Alexander argues that "differences in local situations have triggered different policy responses with some cities adopting a more culturalist and others a more socioeconomic approach" (Alexander, 2007). In federal systems, policy implementations may differ internally as well. For example, the Ludin case, about the permissibility of wearing headscarves by civil servants in office, including teachers in public schools, showed that, in Germany, half of the states (eight out of sixteen) indeed regulated against headscarves for public servants in the workplace (Banai & Kreide, 2017).

According to the Migration Integration Policy Index (MIPEX), if one country does well in one policy area of integration, it does well in the others, and migrant integration processes are then affected by other related factors such as the host society approach towards migrants and its socioeconomic characteristics and conditions (Bartolomeo, Kalantaryan, & Bonfanti, 2015). Phillimore focuses on three key themes in defining integration: "The development of a sense of belonging to the host community, the development of social relationships and social networks and the development of the means and confidence to exercise rights to resources such as education, work and housing" (Phillimore, 2012).

Approaches to the labour market, citizenship and social inclusion differ from one host country to another, also depending on its political spectrum, government parties' attitudes, and historical links with emigration countries. Left-wing political parties argue that naturalisation provides immigrants with the necessary incentives and resources to integrate in the host society, while the right-wing parties argue that naturalisation has no independent effect on integration. Some studies demonstrate that naturalisation improves the long-term social integration of immigrants, while its effects vary between different immigrant groups, i.e. the higher the marginalisation, the more positive effects are observed (Hainmueller, Hangartner & Pietrantuono, 2017). As the immigrants become

citizens of the host state, they acquire the same rights, responsibilities and voice as the native citizens (Baubock et al., 2010) and the interaction between them also increases. Right-wing political parties generally argue that, once migrants are naturalised, they enjoy the same rights as natives and are no longer incentivised to further integrate by the prospect of earning access to these rights (Banulescu-Bogdan, 2012). Thus, the EU Member States' integration policies may vary significantly due to changing governments as a result of national elections.

All these differences among the EU Member States, and the lack of consistency in their integration policies, have a negative impact on the credibility of the EU as a normative actor. As mentioned earlier, consistency in internal and external policies regarding the principles that the EU champions is vital for the rest of the world to consider it as a credible normative actor. The discrepancies and interest-based pragmatic policy orientations of the EU Member States and the EU itself also damage the link between principles, actions and impact, which is crucial in creating a persuasive normative actor. Correspondingly, a retraction from rights-based policies to interest-based (economic, political or security) ones hinders the EU's ability to behave as an exemplary actor.

Conclusion

Throughout the paper, it has been argued that the EU's externalisation and securitisation of immigration policies, together with the lack of consistency between Member States' integration policies on the domestic front, have jeopardised the perception of the EU as a normative actor. In 2017, the Eurobarometer survey looked at the EU from a global perspective for the first time and conducted a survey titled "Future of Europe: Views from outside the EU" (European Commission, 2017). In this survey, respondents from non-EU countries – i.e. Australia, Brazil, Canada, China, India, Japan, Norway, Russia, Switzerland, Turkey and the US – were asked about their views on the EU, its assets and values and how much political influence they think it has.

When asked about the main assets of the EU, economic, industrial and trading power came first in Canada (34%). In Turkey, the EU's respect for democracy, human rights and rule of law was seen as an asset by 38%. When it comes to the EU's ability to promote peace and democracy outside its borders, the results were not very heart-warming since the highest rates were obtained in Brazil (22%) and India (20%). The participants in this public opinion poll who are geographically closer to the EU perceive migration, security and terrorism-related issues as the main challenges for the Union. 51% of the respondents in Russia think security and terrorism related issues should be the main priorities for the EU, and 44% of Norwegian respondents believe migration is its main challenge.

So, one may wonder if there is anything to be done to restore the image of the EU as a force for good. The ongoing debate on the future of the EU, dominated by a populist rhetoric, is the ultimate enemy of the image of the EU as a value-driven, normative actor. The EU needs to go back to its original motto, "unity in diversity", while implementing a holistic approach to fight against the dominant populist discourse in some European countries. Traditional media outlets, as well as social media channels, have an important role to play in this regard. There is an urgent need to transmit accurate information instead of fake news in order to prevent opportunistic, populist politicians from spreading misinformation and hostility towards certain minorities or social groups through a racist rhetoric. Thus, immigrants' economic contribution to host societies and statistical information on their integration in individual countries and in the EU as a whole – e.g. sectors they work in, their level of training, the number of foreign students per capita – should be regularly spread through all media outlets.

Finally, the EU Global Strategy rightly points out the need for increasing resilience in neighbouring regions against the rise of authoritarian regimes. In addition to armed conflicts, rising inequality and poverty are the other two main reasons behind immigration

towards European countries. Hence, supporting and increasing resilience in transit and origin countries in order to prevent further impoverishment can be one of the key assets of the EU when trying to touch people's lives. However, it is of utmost importance to reach the people directly in order to avoid interferences from domestic political interests. One can see that Civil Society Organizations (CSOs) are considered to be central in the Global Strategy. Small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs) should also be considered as important actors in preventing poverty and increasing resilience just like CSOs. SME programmes in third countries should add to their entrepreneurial and competitive character in order to turn them into resilient actors. We have seen before that when the EU is accessible to the people its positive image increases.

References

- Alexander, M. (2007). Cities and labour immigration: Comparing policy responses in Amsterdam, Paris, Rome and Tel Aviv. Aldershot, UK: Ashgate.
- ArabNews. (2018, October 18). Libyan FM rejects EU's 'disembarkation platforms'. Retrieved from www.arabnews.com/node/1390671/middle-east
- Asiedu, M. (2017, April 11). The EU-Libya Migrant Deal: A Deal of Convenience. *E-ir.* Retrieved from www.e-ir.info/2017/04/11/the-eu-libya-migrant-deal-a-deal-of-convenience/
- Banai, A., & Kreide, R. (2017). Securitization of migration in Germany: the ambivalences of citizenship and human rights. *Citizenship Studies*, *21*(8), 903-917.
- Banulescu-Bogdan, N. (2012). Shaping Citizenship Policies to Strengthen Immigrant Integration. *Migration Policy Institute*. Retrieved from www.migrationpolicy.org/ article/shaping-citizenship-policies-strengthen-immigrant-integration
- Bartolomeo, A. D., Kalantaryan, S., & Bonfanti, S. (2015). Measuring Integration of Migrants A Multivariate Approach. *INTERACT Research Report, 2015/01*. Retrieved from http://knjiznica.sabor.hr/pdf/E_publikacije/Measuring_integration_of_migrants.pdf
- Baubock, R., Honohan, I., Huddleston, T., Hutcheson, D., Shaw, J., & Vink, M. (2010). Access to Citizenhip and its Impact on Immigrant Integration. *European University Institute.* Retrieved from http://cadmus.eui.eu/bitstream/handle/1814/29828/Accessto CitizenshipanditsImpactonImmigrantIntegration.pdf?sequence=1
- **BBC.** (2017, September 6). Europe migrant crisis: EU court rejects quota challenge. Retrieved from www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-41172638
- Bendixsen, S. K. (2016). The refugee crisis: destabilizing and restabilizing European Borders. *History and Antropology*, 27(5), 536-554.
- **Bicchi, F.** (2006). 'Our size fits all': Normative power Europe and the Mediterranean. *Journal of European Public Policy, 13*(2), 286-303.
- Börzel, T. A., Dandashly, A., & Risse, T. (2015). Responses to the 'Arabellions': The EU in Comparative Perspective. Introduction. *Journal of European Integration*, 37(1), 1-17.

- **Boswell, C.** (2003). The 'external dimension' of EU immigration and asylum policy. *International Affairs*, 79(3), 619-638.
- **Bouris**, **D**. (2011). The Limits of Normative Power Europe: Evaluating the Third Pillar of the Euro-Mediterranean Partnership. *Political Perspectives*, *5*(2), 80-106.
- Casas-Cortes, M., Cobarrubias, S., & Pickles, J. (2016). 'Good neighbours make good fences': Seahorse operations, border externalization and extra-territoriality. *European Urban and Regional Studies*, 23(3), 231-251.
- **Cianciara, A. K.** (2017). Stability, security, democracy: explaining shifts in the narrative of the European Neighbourhood Policy. *Journal of European Integration, 39*(1), 49-62.
- Constant, A. F., & Zimmerman, K. (2016). Towards a New European Refugee Policy that Works. *CESifo DICE Report, 4/2016*. Retrieved from www.ifo.de/DocDL/dicereport-2016-4-constant-zimmermann-december.pdf
- Council of the European Union. (2003). European Security Strategy: A Secure Europe in a Better World. Retrieved from www.consilium.europa.eu/media/ 30823/qc7809568enc.pdf
- Council of the European Union. (2016). *EU-Turkey statement of 18 March 2016.* Retrieved from www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2016/03/18/euturkey-statement/
- Council of the European Union. (2017). Malta Declaration by the members of the European Council on the external aspects of migration: addressing the Central Mediterranean Route. Retrieved from www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/pressreleases/2017/02/03/malta-declaration/
- Dark, G. (2018, November). EU Seen from the Outside: Local Elite Perceptions on the Role and Effectiveness of the EU in the Mediterranean Region. *Medreset Policy Papers*, 5. Retrieved from www.iai.it/sites/default/files/medreset_pp_5.pdf
- Davies, T., Isakjee, A., & Dhesi, S. (2017). Violent Inaction: The Necropolitical Experience of Refugees in Europe. A Radical Journal of Geogprahy Antipode, 49(5), 1263-1284.

- **Demelhuber, T.** (2011). The European Union and illegal migration in the southern Mediterranean: the trap of competing policy concepts. *The International Journal of Human Rights, 15*(6), 813-826.
- Diez, T & Pace, M. (2007, May 17-19). Normative Power Europe and Conflict Transformation. Paper presented at the 10th EUSA Biennial Conference, Montreal, Canada. Retrieved from http://aei.pitt.edu/7798/
- **DW.** (2017, November 14). UN: EU cooperation with Libya has led to 'unimaginable horrors' for migrants. Retrieved from www.dw.com/en/un-eu-cooperation-with-libya-has-led-to-unimaginable-horrors-for-migrants/a-41380660
- **European Commission.** (2005). A Strategy on the External Dimension of the Area of Freedom, Security and Justice [Communication] . Retrieved from http://aei.pitt.edu/44388/
- **European Commission.** (2015). *European Agenda on Migration* [Communication]. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-wedo/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/communicatio n_on_the_european_agenda_on_migration_en.pdf
- European Commission. (2016). Delivering the European Agenda on Migration: Commission presents Action Plan on Integration and reforms 'Blue Card' scheme for highly skilled workers from outside the EU [Press release]. Retrieved from https://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-16-2041_en.htm
- **European Commission.** (2016). *Migration Partnership Framework* [Factsheet]. Retrieved from https://eeas.europa.eu/sites/eeas/files/factsheet_ec_format_migration_partnership _framework_update_2.pdf
- European Commission. (2017). *Flash Eurobarometer 450.* Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/commfrontoffice/publicopinionmobile/index.cfm/Survey/getSurv eyDetail/surveyKy/2141
- European Commission. (2018). Migration: Regional Disembarkation Arrangements Follow-up to the European Council Conclusions of 28 June 2018 [Factsheet]. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/commission/sites/beta-political/files/regional_ disembarkation_en.pdf

- European Commission. (2019). Global Approach to Migration and Mobility. Retrieved from https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX: 52011DC0743 &from=EN
- **European Council.** (1999). *Presidency Conclusions on a Common Asylum and Migration Policy.* Retrieved from www.europarl.europa.eu/summits/tam_en.htm#c
- European Council. (2005). The Hague Programme: Strengthening Freedom, Security and Justice in the European Union. Retrieved from https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legalcontent/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:52005XG0303(01)&from=EN
- European External Action Service. (2017). From Shared Vision to Common Action: Implementing the EU Global Strategy Year 1. Retrieved from http://europa.eu/ globalstrategy/sites/globalstrategy/files/full_brochure_year_1.pdf
- European External Action Service. (2018). *EU-Libya Relations* [Factsheet] Retrieved from https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage_en/19163/EU-Libya%20relations
- Eurostat. (2017). Asylum Application (non-EU) in the EU-28 Member States, 2008-2018. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/ Asylum_statistics
- Fernández-Huertas, J., & Rapoport, H. (2015). Tradable Refugee-admission Quotas (TRAQs), the Syrian Crisis and the new European Agenda on Migration. *IZA Journal of European Labor Studies*, *4*(23).
- Fitzgerald, D., & Ruhrmann, H. (2016). The Externalization of Europe's Borders in the Refugee Crisis, 2015-2016. CC/S Working Papers, 194. Retrieved from https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/8942/105da89c5db7648e143259679fceb3b6ac 22.pdf
- Frelick, B., Kysel, I., & Podkul, J. (2016). The Impact of Externalization of Migration Controls on the Rights of Asylum Seekers and Other Migrants. *Journal on Migration* and Human Security, 4(4), 190-220.
- **Furness, S.** (2000). BRAVE NEW BORDERLESS STATE: Illegal immigration and the external borders of the EU. *IBRU Boundary and Security Bulletin,* Autumn.

- Geddes, A., & Hadj-Abdou, L. (2018). Changing the path? EU migration governance after the 'Arab Spring'. *Mediterranean Politics*, 23(1), 142-160.
- Hainmueller, J., Hangartner, D., & Pietrantuono, G. (2017). Catalyst or Crown: Does Naturalization Promote the Long Term Social Integration of Immigrants? *American Political Science Review*, 111(2), 256-276.
- Human Rights Watch Migrants suffer due to failure of EU policies. (2018, June 22). *Infomigrants.net.* Retrieved from www.infomigrants.net/en/post/10118/human-rights-watch-migrants-suffer-due-to-failure-of-eu-policies
- **Hyde-Price**, **A**. (2008). A 'tragic actor'? A realist perspective on 'ethical power Europe'. *International Affairs*, 84(1), 29-44.
- Johansson-Nogués, E. (2007). The (Non-)Normative Power EU and the European Neighbourhood Policy: An Exceptional Policy for an Exceptional Actor? *European Political Economy Review, 7,* 181-194.
- **Katz, S.** (2017). A More Acceptable Solutuion: The Proposed European Union Agency of Asylum and Refugees. *Case Western Reserve Journal of International Law, 47,* 303-329.
- Khadkiwala, N. (2016). EU-Libya Migrant Deal. Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses, *IDSA Commentary*. Retrieved from https://idsa.in/africatrends/eu-libyamigrant-deal_nkhadkiwala
- **Koff, H.** (2017). Policy coherence for development and migration Analyzing US and EU policies through the lens of normative transformation. *Regions & Cohesion,* 7(2), 5-33.
- Larsen, H. (2014). The EU as a Normative Power and the Research on External Perceptions: the Missing Link. *Journal of Common Market Studies*, *52*(4), 896-910.
- Lehner, R. (2018). The EU-Turkey-'deal': Legal Challenges and Pitfalls. *International Migration*, 57(2).
- Lewis, A. (2016, December 13). Migrants in Libya facing 'human rights crisis': U.N. report. *Reuters.* Retrieved from www.reuters.com/article/us-libya-security-migrants/migrants-in-libya-facing-human-rights-crisis-u-n-report-idUSKBN1422MA

- Manners, I. (2001, May 31-June 2). Normative Power Europe: The International Role of the EU. Paper presented at the 7th EUSA Biennial Conference, Madison, Wisconsin, US. Retrieved from http://aei.pitt.edu/7263/
- Manners, I. (2002). Normative Power Europe: A Contradiction in Terms. *Journal of Common Market Studies*, 40(2), 235-252.
- Manners, I. (2009). The EU's Normative Power in Changing World Politics. In A. Gerritts (ed.), Normative Power Europe in a Changing World: A Discussion (pp. 9-24). The Hague, Netherlands: Netherlands Institute of International Relations.
- Manners, I. J., & Diez, T. (2007). Reflecting on Normative Power Europe. In F. Berenskoetter & M. Williams (eds.), *Power in World Politics* (pp. 173-188). New York, US: Routledge.
- Melicherová, K. (2019). The African Union criticizes the EU's disembarkation platforms. *EEPA*. Retrieved from www.eepa.be/?p=2713
- Memorandum of Understanding on cooperation in the fields of development, the fight againstillegal immigration, human trafficking and fuel smuggling and on reinforcing between the State of Libya and the Italian Republic (2017, February 2). Retrieved from http://eumigrationlawblog.eu/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/MEMORANDUM_translation_finalversion.doc.pdf
- Nakache, D., & Losier, J. (2017, July 25). The European Union Immigration Agreement with Libya: Out of Sight, Out of Mind? *E-ir.* Retrieved from www.eir.info/2017/07/25/the-european-union-immigration-agreement-with-libya-out-of-sightout-of-mind/
- Nicolaïdis, K., & Nicolaïdis, D. (2006). The EuroMed beyond Civilisational Paradigms. In E. Adler, F. Bicchi, B. Crawford, & R. Del Sarto (eds.), *The Convergence of Civilisations:Constructing a Mediterranean Region* (pp. 337-378). Toronto, Canada: University of Toronto Press.
- Nielsen, N. (2018, February 22). Frontex: Europe's new law enforcement agency? *Euobserver.* Retrieved from https://euobserver.com/justice/141062
- Noutcheva, G. (2007). Fake, Partial and Imposed Compliance The Limits of the EU's

Normative Power in the Western Balkans. *CEPS Working Document, 274.* Retrieved from https://www.ceps.eu/wp-content/uploads/2009/08/1527.pdf

- Official Journal of the European Union. (2005). Directive 2005/85/EC of the Council of 1 December 2005 on minimum standards on procedures in Member States for granting and withdrawing refugee status. Retrieved from https://eurlex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32005L0085&from=EN
- Official Journal of the European Union. (2008). Directive 2008/115/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 December 2008 on common standards and procedures in Member States for returning illegally staying thirdcountry. Retrieved from https://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri =OJ:L:2008:348:0098:0107:EN:PDF
- Official Journal of the European Union. (2017). Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council of 30 November 2017 amending Regulation (EU) 2016/399 as regards the use of the Entry/Exit System. Retrieved from https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/en/TXT/?uri=CELEX%3A32017R2225
- Palm, A. (2016). Did 2016 Mark a New Start for EU External Migration Policy or was it Business as Usual? *IAI Working Papers*, *16.* Retrieved from https://www.iai.it/ sites/default/files/iaiwp1633.pdf
- Paola, M. D., & Brunello, G. (2016). Education as a Tool for the Economic Integration of Migrants. *IZA Discussion Paper*, 9836. Retrieved from http://ftp.iza.org/ dp9836.pdf
- Parent, N. (2016, September 27). Legitimization of uncertainty: The shaky fate of Syrian migrants in Turkey and Europe. Presentation at the Centre for Refugee Studies Seminar Series, North York, Canada. Retrieved from www.researchgate.net/publication/318834732 _Legitimization_of_uncertainty_The_shaky_fate_of_Syrian_migrants_in_Turkey_and_Europe
- **Phillimore, J.** (2012). Implementing integration in the UK: lessons for integration theory, policy and practice. *Policy & Politics, 40*(4), 525-545.
- Richey, M. (2013). The North African Revolutions: A Chance to Rethink European Externalization of the Handling of Non-EU Migrant Inflows. *Foreign Policy Analysis, 9,* 409-431.

- Robila, M. (2018, May 15-16). Refugees and Social Integration in Europe. Paper presented at the UNDESA Division for Social Policy and Development Expert Group Meeting, New York, US. Retrieved from www.un.org/development/desa/family/wpcontent/uploads/sites/23/2018/05/Robila_EGM_2018.pdf
- Schimmelfennig, F. (2012). Europeanization beyond Europe. *Living Reviews in European Governance*, 7(1). Retrieved from http://www.livingreviews.org/lreg-2012-1
- Sea Watch. (2018, May 8). Legal action against Italy over its coordination of Libyan Coast Guard pull-backs resulting in migrant deaths and abuse. Retrieved from https://sea-watch.org/en/legal-action-against-italy-over-its-coordination-of-libyancoast-guard/
- **Seeberg, P.** (2009). The EU as a realist actor in normative clothes: EU democracy promotion in Lebanon and the European Neighbourhood Policy. *Democratization*, *16*, 81-99.
- Senyuva, O., & Ustun, C. (2016). A Deal to End "the" Deal: Why the Refugee Agreement is a Threat to Turkey-EU Relations. GMF Series on Turkey, 132. Retrieved from www.gmfus.org/publications/deal-end-%E2%80%9Cthe%E2%80%9D-dealwhy-refugee-agreement-threat-turkey-eu-relations
- Slominski, P., & Trauner, F. (2018). How do Member States Return Unwanted Migrants? The Strategic (non-)use of 'Europe' during the Migration Crisis. *Journal of Common Market Studies*, 56(1), 101-118.
- **Thym, D.** (2016). Why the EU-Turkey Deal is a Legal Step in the Right Direction [Blog post]. Retrieved from https://verfassungsblog.de/why-the-eu-turkey-deal-is-legal-and-a-step-in-the-right-direction/
- **Tocci, N.** (2008). Profiling Normative Foreign Policy: The European Union and its Global Partners. *CEPS Working Document, 279.* Retrieved from www.ceps.eu/wp-content/uploads/2009/08/1578.pdf
- Traynor, I. (2015, September 21). Eastern European leaders defy EU effort to set refugee quotas. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from www.theguardian.com/ world/2015/sep/21/eastern-european-leaders-defy-eu-effort-to-set-refugee-quotas

- **Triandafyllidou, A.** (2014). Multi-levelling and externalizing migration and asylum: lessons from the southern European islands. *Island Studies Journal*, 9(1), 7-22.
- **Tunaboylu, S., & Alpes, J.** (2017). The EU-Turkey deal: what happens to people who return to Turkey? *Forced Migration Review, 54.* Retrieved from https://www.fmreview.org /sites/fmr/files/FMRdownloads/en/resettlement/tunaboylu-alpes.pdf
- Tusk, D. (2017). Leaders' Agenda. *European Council*. Retrieved from www.consilium. europa.eu/media/32083/en_leaders-agenda-note-on-migration_.pdf
- UNHCR. (2018). UNHCR Statistics. Retrieved from http://popstats.unhcr.org/en/ overview#_ga=2.213162257.421333795.1542894396-105249987.1542367813
- Valero, J. (2017). Tensions arise between Tusk and Commission over migration. *Euractiv.* Retrieved from www.euractiv.com/section/justice-home-affairs/news/tensions-arisebetween-tusk-and-commission-over-migration

Euro**Mes(o**

Founded in 1996 and comprising 104 institutes from 29 European and South Mediterranean countries, EuroMeSCo (the Euro-Mediterranean Study Commission) is the main network of research centres on politics and security in the Mediterranean, striving at building a community of research institutes and think tanks committed to strengthening Euro-Mediterranean relations.

The objectives of the network are to foster influential quality analysis and reflection on Euro-Mediterranean politics and policies; to serve as a platform for dialogue between the members of the network and key stakeholders to discuss the key trends and challenges on the region's agenda; to increase the impact of think tanks and research institutes and to actively contribute to policy-making through dissemination of research outputs of the network to experts and national, European and international institutions linked to Euro-Mediterranean relations.

The EuroMeSCo work plan includes a research programme with five publication lines (Joint Policy Studies, Papers, Briefs, Spot-Ons and reports), as well as numerous activities, including annual conferences, seminars, workshops, presentations, formal and informal meetings with policy makers on the key political and security dynamics. It also includes communication and dissemination related activities (website, newsletter and targeted institutional dissemination) to raise awareness and promote the work of the network and to stimulate debate on Euro-Mediterranean affairs.





